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ROOF VENTING SYSTEM 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0001] 1. Field of the Invention 

[0002] The present invention relates to metal roof systems 
and shingle roof systems that are used in both commercial 
and residential buildings and, more particularly, to vent 
coverings Which alloW for air?oW and prevent foreign 
contaminants such as insects, birds, small animals and 
excess Water from entering a roo?ng system by forming a 
partial seal. 

[0003] 2. Description of the Prior Art 

[0004] The life span of any roof Will be increased if 
adequate ventilation is provided along the top vent of the 
roof. Ventilation is needed to alloW air to ?oW through and 
out of the roof interior and out of the vent Which is located 
along the top of the roof Where the tWo slopes of the roof 
nearly meet. Having adequate air?oW that uses roof venti 
lation is a proven construction technique that is used in both 
neW construction and remodeling existing structures. Ven 
tilation of the roof has been historically accomplished 
through the use of fabricated metal enclosures and complex 
fabricated plastic parts. In the l970’s, ?exible reticulated 
polyurethane Was used to achieve acceptable air?oW and to 
solve the invasion of foreign debris small animals. While 
this material solved numerous problems, it still had several 
troubling shortcomings such as shrinkage, early deteriora 
tion, insu?icient strength, loW ultraviolet resistance, loW tear 
resistance, density and loW ?re retardancy. 

[0005] Beginning several years ago and in response to 
customer requests, research Was directed to providing a 
better venting product than those then in use. Experimenta 
tion continued into the year 2000 and thereafter. Di?‘erent 
materials Were tested, but no acceptable version Was iden 
ti?ed until a feW years ago When it Was determined that 
reticulated polyurethane had the essential characteristics 
needed for a successful venting system. Later it Was deter 
mined that this material When used Would quickly begin to 
degrade because of poor ultraviolet resistance, poor hydro 
lytic stability, and the inability to meet building codes as a 
?re-retardant material used in construction. 

[0006] More recently, a neW, ?exible, reticulated, poly 
urethane material Was produced and, When tested, veri?ed 
that it Would prevent excess Water from being driven by 
Wind back through the ventilation material and into the roof 
interior. It Was designed to Withstand ultraviolet radiation for 
prolonged periods, and it Was also designed to comply With 
building material standards and made ?re resistant. The 
material proved successful and demonstrated that it Would 
provide superior air?oW for a roof and prevent Wind-driven 
rain from entering the building. Thus an improved vented 
closure strip has been and continues to be very desirable, and 
it is to that end that the present invention is directed. 

OBJECTIVES AND SUMMARY OF THE 
INVENTION 

[0007] A primary objective of the present invention is to 
provide a roof venting system that has all of the advantages 
of prior art devices and more, and none of the disadvantages. 

[0008] Another objective of the present invention is to 
enhance the outWard ?oW of air from the region beneath the 
roof and at the same time inhibit the inWard passage of 
moisture and insects. 
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[0009] Yet another objective of the present invention to 
provide a vent cover Which engages a pair of laterally spaced 
open cell members so that air can freely ?oW outWardly 
therethrough While the entry of moisture and insects in a 
reverse direction is inhibited. 

[0010] Still another objective of the present invention to 
provide foam members having a multiplicity of intercon 
nected open pores so that maximum air?oW is achieved and 
at the same time an optimum restriction to moisture and 
insects in an reverse direction is realiZed even When the 
moisture is in the form of Wind-driven rain. 

[0011] A further objective of the present invention is to 
provide a roof venting system that is readily conformable to 
the slope of the roof to Which it is attached. 

[0012] Yet another objective of the present invention is to 
provide sections of predetermined length, yet enabling any 
section to be cut to a lesser length during installation, such 
as When the last section must be shortened to match an end 
of the roof. 

[0013] Yet another objective of the present invention is to 
provide a system having longevity through heat/ cool cycles. 

[0014] Still another objective of the present invention is to 
provide a system having hydrolytic stability. 

[0015] A further objective of the present invention is to 
provide a system that Will Withstand oxidation. 

[0016] Still another objective of the present invention is to 
provide an inexpensive roof vent system Which Will be 
virtually maintenance-free. 

[0017] The invention in it broadest form is a roof venting 
system for covering a vent opening in the roof extending 
substantially for the length of the roof ridge permitting 
ventilation from the interior space under the roof to the 
exterior. The system includes a vent cover covering the vent 
opening extending over the opening for the length of the 
opening and overlapping the opening substantially evenly 
on each side. A pair of laterally-spaced, ?exible, reticulated 
polyurethane foam members have ?rst and second faces, the 
second faces engaging one side of the vent cover and the ?rst 
faces engaging the roof pro?le. 

[0018] Thus there has been outlined the more important 
features of the invention in order that the detailed descrip 
tion that folloWs may be better understood and in order that 
the present contribution to the art may be better appreciated. 
There are, of course, additional features of the invention that 
Will be described hereinafter and Which Will form the subject 
matter of the claims appended hereto. In that respect, before 
explaining at least one embodiment of the invention in 
detail, it is to be understood that the invention is not limited 
in its arrangement of the components set forth in the 
folloWing description and illustrated in the draWings. The 
invention is capable of other embodiments and of being 
practiced and carried out in various Ways. 

[0019] It is also to be understood that the phraseology and 
terminology employed herein are for the purpose of descrip 
tion and should not be regarded as limiting in any respect. 
Those skilled in the art Will appreciate that the concept upon 
Which this disclosure is based may readily be utiliZed as a 
basis for designing other structures, methods and systems 
for carrying out the several purposes of this development. It 
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is important that the claims be regarded as including such 
equivalent methods and products resulting therefrom that do 
not depart from the spirit and scope of the present invention. 
The application is neither intended to de?ne the invention, 
Which is measured by its claims, nor to limit its scope in any 
Way. 

[0020] Thus, the objectives of the invention set forth 
above, along With the various features of novelty Which 
characterize the invention, are noted With particularity in the 
claims annexed to and forming a part of this disclosure. For 
a better understanding of the invention, its operating advan 
tages and the speci?c results obtained by its use, reference 
should be made to folloWing detailed speci?cation taken in 
conjunction With the accompanying draWings Wherein like 
characters designate like parts throughout the several vieWs. 

[0021] The draWings are included to provide a further 
understanding of the invention and are incorporated in and 
constitute a part of this speci?cation. They illustrate embodi 
ments of the invention and, together With their description, 
serve to explain the principles of the invention. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0022] FIG. 1 is a perspective, fragmentary vieW of the 
venting system of the present invention including the vent 
cover member, the foam members and the roof opening in a 
shingled roof; 

[0023] FIG. 2 is an end elevational, partial vieW of the 
structure shoWn in claim 1; 

[0024] FIG. 3 is a perspective and fragmentary vieW of the 
structure shoWn in FIG. 1 Without the presence of the vent 
cover member and spaced-apart foam members; 

[0025] FIG. 4 is perspective, fragmented and isolated 
vieW of the foam members engaging the strip; 

[0026] FIG. 5 is a an end elevational vieW of tWo foam 
member having convoluted engaging surfaces made by 
cutting a single piece of foam; 

[0027] FIG. 6 is a perspective vieW of the foam members 
With convoluted engaging surface spaced from each other; 

[0028] FIG. 7 is a plan vieW ofa single expandable foam 
member in a cut but unexpanded condition; 

[0029] FIG. 8 is a perspective vieW of the form member 
shoWn in FIG. 7 in the cut and expanded condition being 
applied to a building over the ridge gable; 

[0030] FIG. 9 is a perspective and fragmentary vieW of 
another embodiment of the present invention shoWing the 
placement of foam material over, in and for the length of the 
ridge vent; 

[0031] FIG. 10 is a perspective and fragmentary vieW of 
the structure shoWn in FIG. 9 Wherein tWo additional 
segments of foam material are positioned, one on each side 
of the ridge gable and the previously installed ?rst segment 
of foam material; 

[0032] FIG. 11 is an end elevational and fragmentary vieW 
of the structure similar to that shoWn in FIG. 10 Which has 
a ridge cap covering the ridge gable and the foam material 
segments; and 
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[0033] FIG. 12 is an end elevational and diagrammatic 
vieW of the attic of a building shoWing the air?oW entering 
the building and passing through the attic and back to the 
outside through the foam segments on each side of the ridge 
cap. 

DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENT 

[0034] The present invention is more conveniently used 
With conventional sloping roofs such as are shoWn in FIGS. 
1, 2 and 3 Wherein a portion of one such roof shoWn 
generally as 10 includes rafters 12 and a ridge member 14 
placed Within the upper ends of rafters 12 and a collar beam 
16 extending horizontally betWeen each pair of rafters. Some 
roofs employ a truss construction not requiring a ridge 
member, and this roof is equally compatible With the inven 
tion. Sheathing 18 overlies rafters 12, and over sheathing 18 
is placed a layer of felt or building paper 20. Roof shingles 
22 are nailed through the felt 20 into sheathing 18. A vent 
opening 24 permits the upWard and outWard ?oW of air in 
the direction of the arroWs 26 (FIG. 3) from the region 
beneath roof 10 such as an attic. Various vents (not shoWn) 
in the loWer portion of the attic permit the ingress of air so 
that normal air?oW is upWardly and outWardly through vent 
opening 24 as indicated by arroWs 26. 

[0035] The primary embodiment of the present invention 
is illustrated in FIGS. 9, 10, 11 and 12. A foam member 28 
is positioned betWeen and slightly over the outside edges of 
sheathing upper edges 18a and 18b and substantially covers 
vent opening 24. Additional foam members 34, 36 are 
positioned on both sides of member 28 as shoWn in FIG. 11. 
A ridge cap 29 is used to cover the ridge gable as shoWn in 
FIG. 11, and the free ends 29a, 29b of cap 29 rest on 
members 34 and 36. Cap 29 preferably is formed from a 
single piece of material and is secured to sheathing 18 by 
screWs, rivets or nails. 

[0036] Air?oW Within the system is shoWn in FIG. 12 
Where cool air?oW from outside the building passes into the 
attic and replaces the moist and stale attic air Which is moved 
to the outside through foam members 34, 36. Vent cover 28 
and foam members 34, 36 are formed in predetermined 
lengths such as eight-foot or tWenty ?ve-foot sections. 

[0037] Another embodiment of the present invention is 
shoWn in FIGS. 1, 2, 3 and 4. Here a vent cover 30 is formed 
from a lightWeight close-cell plastic such as reticulated 
polyurethane. The Width of section 30 is approximately one 
foot and its thickness is approximately 0.5 to 1.5 inches. Its 
density can be approximately 1 to 1.7 pounds per cubic foot 
uncoated and 1.2 to 4 pounds per cubic foot coated. Member 
32 is su?iciently ?exible to readily conform to the slope or 
pitch of the roof as can be seen in FIG. 1 and FIG. 2. 

[0038] The foam members 34, 36 of the primary embodi 
ment and 34a, 36a of the second embodiment are laterally 
spaced With respect to each other in each embodiment to 
provide an intermediate space 38. All members are formed 
of ?exible, reticulated, open cell foamed plastic. The forrn’s 
structure has numerous Walls made of very thin polyure 
thane polymers. These Walls are referred to as cell mem 
branes. Cell membranes, even though they may be ruptured, 
block the free passage of air or ?uids through the foam. After 
the foam has been produced, the cell membranes can be 
affected during a post thermal treating process. The very thin 
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cell membranes are vaporized during this thermal treating 
process and leave only the foam strands or struts. The 
reticulation of polyurethane foam occurs as it is subjected to 
a proprietary process inside a specially designed vessel 
using heat and pressure to create ?exible foam structures 
Without cell membranes. The pentagonal dodecahedron, a 
geometric shape With 12 plane faces, is the natural structure 
of reticulated foam cells. The resulting fully open pore 
structure is noW a reticulated foam Which is highly perme 
able to the ?oW of air. The siZe of the open pores in the foam 
can be precisely controlled to alloW void volumes up to 
98%. The siZe of the pores and ruptured control the level of 
air permeability and determine the suitability of the foam to 
alloW proper air ?oW, and the pores per inch (“PPI”) that 
Work most effectively are in a range of 8 to 32 PPI. 

[0039] The use of open cell members 34, 36, 34a and 36a 
function quite Well to permit an unrestricted ?oW of air. The 
resistance to air?oW is minimal. There is a need for an easy 
passage of air from beneath the roof, yet there is need for an 
effective resistance to the entrance of moisture, particularly 
Wind-bome and snoW, through members 34, 36, 34a and 
36a. The presence of very ?ne interlinked ?laments or 
strands prevent moisture from entering the building from the 
outside, even When the moisture is Wind-driven, for the 
moisture collects on the various ?laments or strands instead 
of entering the building. 

[0040] While foam members 34, 36, 34a and 3611 can be 
made as described, they Would not have the ability to stand 
up to Weathering (heat and cold) exposure. To overcome 
these shortcomings, coatings have been developed to pre 
vent early disintegration and extend the life of this material. 
Coating the formed foam members With an acrylic latex 
such as provided as a straight up coating under the name 
Paranol AA-G-72 Will extend product life cycle inde?nitely 
during heating and cooling cycles, help reduce ?ame spread 
and enhance ultraviolet resistance. Coating the foam mem 
bers With this chemical Will prevent early breakdown of the 
foam due to exposure to sunlight. The acrylic polymer is 
naturally a superior molecular structure. The molecular bond 
formed in the acrylic is inherently resistant to ultraviolet 
radiation, and testing of this product to ASTM G53 criteria 
at 1000 hours has resulted in no visual surface degradation. 

[0041] The foam members can be coated With a ?re 
retardant substance containing or formed from antimony 
oxide that Will prevent the spread of ?ames. In particular, 
another ?re retardant derivative Decabromodiphenyl is a 
halogen, and as it burns, bromine molecules are released that 
push or force oxygen molecules aWay from the coating and 
thereby prevent oxygen from fueling the ?re. This molecular 
composition has been knoWn for many years. 

[0042] The ?exible reticulated polyurethane polymer 
foam can be produced in a basic version that Will result in 
foam material having ultraviolet and ?ame resistant features 
Without the application of any coating or before a coating is 
applied. 

[0043] Foam members 34, 36, 34a and 3611 are ?exible 
and therefore Will conform to contoured or corrugated 
surfaces Without having to be cut to match the building or 
roof pro?le. The soft, ?exible, conformable foam is pressed 
into the various contour panels and ?lling voids While still 
remaining porous. 
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[0044] Foam members 34, 36, 34a and 3611 are made in a 
?at con?guration that Will be useable in many situation since 
the ?at bottom surface Will conform to many roof pro?les. 
Another very important design consideration involves cut 
ting the foam block into tWo separate pieces With a slitting 
device out?tted With a convolution roller to form convoluted 
surfaces on both cut foam surfaces. These foam convoluted 
surfaces readily conform to multiple structural pro?les While 
making the passage of air therethrough even more e?icient. 
See FIG. 6 and FIG. 7. The convoluting cutting process 
leaves “egg crate” looking peaks and valleys in the convo 
luted surfaces. 

[0045] An alternative embodiment of foam members 34, 
36, 34a and 36a is the provision of a single expandable foam 
member 40 shoWn in FIG. 7 and FIG. 8. Member 40 is cut 
as shoWn in FIG. 7 and then pulled laterally in an expansive 
manner to produce the expanded member 40 shoWn in FIG. 
8. This results in a user friendly single member 40 that 
requires less raW material While still providing superior 
ventilation. 

[0046] During application to commercial, residential, 
other buildings and other structures, adhesive may be 
applied evenly along the entire length of the foam member 
material strip or roll. Conventional application has been to 
apply adhesive only in the valley’s of fabricated vent 
material. The application of an adhesive to any of the foam 
members to securely engage them on the on either side With 
either the roof pro?le or the membrane is discretionary and 
subject to the direction of the construction director. In many 
cases, no adhesive is used. 

[0047] From the preceding description, it can be seen that 
a roof venting system has been provided that Will meet all of 
the advantages of prior art devices and offer additional not 
heretofore achievable. With respect to the foregoing inven 
tion, the optimum dimensional relationship to the parts of 
the invention including variations in siZe, materials, shape, 
form, function, and manner of operation, use and assembly 
are deemed readily apparent to those skilled in the art, and 
all equivalent relationships illustrated in the draWings and 
described in the speci?cation are intended to be encom 
passed herein. 

[0048] The foregoing is considered as illustrative only of 
the principles of the invention. Numerous modi?cations and 
changes Will readily occur to those skilled in the art, and it 
is not desired to limit the invention to the exact construction 
and operation shoWn and described. All suitable modi?ca 
tions and equivalents that fall Within the scope of the 
appended claims are deemed Within the present inventive 
concept. 

What is claimed is: 

1. A roof venting system for covering a vent opening in 
the roof extending substantially the length of the roof ridge 
permitting ventilation from the interior space under the roof 
to the exterior, the system comprising: a vent cover member 
covering the vent opening over the length of the opening and 
overlapping the opening substantially evenly on each side; 
and a pair of laterally-spaced, ?exible, reticulated polyure 
thane foam members having ?rst and second faces, the 
second faces engaging one side of the covering strip and the 
?rst faces engaging the roof pro?le. 
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2. The system as claimed in claim 1 wherein the foam 
members ?rst faces have convoluted surfaces to facilitate the 
conformation of the convoluted surfaces to the roof pro?le. 

3. The system as claimed in claim 1 Wherein the foam 
members are ?re retardant. 

4. The system as claimed in claim 1 Wherein the foam 
members are ultraviolet resistant. 

5. The system as claimed in claim 2 Wherein the foam 
members are ?re retardant and ultraviolet resistant. 

6. The system as claimed in claim 1 Wherein the foam 
members are homogeneously formed With pores per inch 
Within the range of from 8 to 32. 

7. The system as claimed in claim 4 Wherein the foam 
members are homogeneously formed With pores per inch 
Within the range of from 8 to 32. 

8. A roof venting system for covering a vent opening in 
the roof extending substantially the length of the roof ridge 
permitting ventilation from the interior space under the roof 
to the exterior, the system comprising: a vent cover member 
covering the vent opening over the length of the opening and 
overlapping the opening substantially evenly on each side; 
and at least one ?exible, reticulated polyurethane foam 
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member having ?rst and second faces, the second face red 
to engaging one side of the covering strip and the ?rst face 
engaging the roof pro?le. 

9. The system as claimed in claim 8 Wherein the at least 
one foam member is expandable to a predetermined length 
along the roof ridge and overlaps the vent opening. 

10. The system as claimed in claim 8 Wherein the at least 
one foam member is cut to form an expandable grid. 

11. The system as claimed in claim 8 Wherein the at least 
one foam member is ?re retardant and ultraviolet resistant. 

12. The system as claimed in claim 8 Wherein the at least 
one foam member is homogeneously formed With pores per 
inch Within the range of from 8 to 32. 

13. The system as claimed in claim 1 Wherein the foam 
members are coated With ?ame retardant and ultraviolet 
resistant acrylic latex. 

14. The system as claimed in claim 8 Wherein the at least 
one foam member is coated With ?ame retardant resistant 
acrylic latex. 


